Michigan Bean Commission
Meeting Minutes
August 7, 2013 – Garland Resort, Lewiston, Michigan  48756

August 8, 2013, Duane Dellar Farm, 4015 Clemens Road, Harrisville, Michigan  48740
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The meeting was called to order at 5:15 p.m. by Chairman Voelker.  Introductions were made.
PUBLIC COMMENT:  there was none
MBS Report:  

· Jim Byrum, President, MABA presented Project 2025.   (See attached handout).  Discussion followed. 
· Jim Byrum, VP, American Pulse Association (APA) – offered a brief update on APA activities.  
· Both the Senate and House versions of the Farm Bill currently being considered include funding for the Pulse Health Initiative.
· Dr. Rueda is presenting all over the country highlighting the healthy relationship between pulses and whole grains, disease prevention, etc.  She has helped take our nutrition story to a higher level.   

· The APA remains one of the highest priorities for the MBS.     
The meeting was adjourned for the evening at 6:05 p.m.

August 8, 2013 - The meeting was called back to order at 1:00 p.m. on August 8, 2013 by Chairman Voelker.

APPROVAL OF AGENDA:  After adding Indemnity Fund Appointment as item 11-i, a motion was made by Ackerman with support by Krick to accept the agenda.  Motion passed.
MEETING MINUTES:  The minutes of the July 10, 2013 meeting were presented for review and approval.  A motion was made by Stoutenburg with support by French to accept minutes as presented and place on file.  Motion passed.
FINANCIAL REPORT:  The financial reports for July 2013 and year to date totals for the Commission and PRAB were presented.  Stoutenburg suggested that we continue to include historical month end bank balances.  A motion was made by French with support by Densmore to accept the financial report as presented and place on file.  Motion passed.
REPORTS:  Isaiah Wunsch commented on the Strategic Growth Initiative application process which is underway.  MBC plans to apply with several stakeholder partners.  Wunsch also recognized Commissioner Ackerman on his recent appointment to the Indemnity Fund Board.
DIRECTOR’S REPORT:  
· Cramer briefly described a handout listing some of the highlights and areas of focus over the past 6 months.

· Cramer presented a budget for FY 2013 /14.  Following discussion including the topic of deficit spending, a motion was made by Ackerman with support by Krick to accept the proposed budget with the following changes:

· USDBC annual dues - $50,000 per year in the past.  Cramer recommended $20,000.  Motion included USDBC dues to be set at $25,000.

· USDBC meeting expenses- Budgeted at $18,000 in the past.  Cramer recommended $15,000.  Motion included setting this line item at $13,000.

· Domestic customer visits will be set at $12,000

· These changes leave the total for Domestic Market Disbursements at $60,208 are recommended.  
Motion passed.

· Cramer reviewed the timeline and budget guideline for FY 2013-14 MBC/MBS Joint Activities.  Discussion will be ongoing.

· Cramer reported on the Hot Dog and Bean Event in DC on July 17th.  Cramer considered the event valuable to our Industry and plans to improve signage next year. 

· Cramer reported on the U.S. Dry Bean Convention held recently in Chicago.  This year’s event was well attended by end-users.  Cramer believes this is a good opportunity for the Michigan Dry Bean Industry to maintain a presence with these buyers.

· The Commission will participate in the Industry Breakfast in Mexico City again this year.  Cramer will attend.  If harvest allows, one grower will also attend. 

· Upcoming events include:

· Food Safety Presentation – MABA Applicator Rodeo, August 13

· Lansing Ag Club Breakfast – August 14th
· Breakfast on the Farm - August 17th
· Taste of Michigan in Tuscola County on August 22nd 

· Minn Dak Crop Tour – August 25th
· USDBC Symposium and Reverse Trade Team – Sept 9 and 10
· County plot tours
· MI and Ontario Crop Tour – week of September 9th
· ANUGA Food Show
· American Food and Beverage Show
· MBC/MBS Annual Breakfast in Mexico City. 

PRAB REPORT:  

· Research Director Varner reviewed the FY 2013-14 PRAB Budget that was recommended by the PRAB Board at last Friday’s PRA Meeting.  Following some discussion, a motion was made by Krick with support from Densmore to accept the recommendation.  Motion passed.

· Varner spoke about the progress of the plots he has strategically located around the production area.  Plots look great all things considered.  The Alcona County Variety Plot Tour was well attended.  Plot locations for next year might include additional locations in northern Michigan with emphasis on awareness and promotion.

· Applications are due October 2, 2013 for the Strategic Growth Initiative Grant.  Plans are underway for our application which will focus on the utilization and functionality of dry beans as an ingredient.

· PRAB Chair Hensler and MBC Chairman Voelker had met to review Director Varner’s performance last year and to set goals for FY 2013-14.  The focus will include communications, educating the Commissioners about BioTech and the furtherance of our work encouraging dry bean production in areas like northern Michigan where dry beans are competitive with soybeans.  A motion was made to accept the recommendations for a positive review, adoption of the three goals and a $1,800 bonus for the Research Director.  Motion passed.  Varner expressed his appreciation.
USDBC UPDATE:  
· IPC Update - the USDBC International Promotions Committee has scheduled the 2013 USDBC International Dry Bean Symposium and Harvest Tour.  The event will kick off in Chicago on September 9th.  Participants will have the opportunity to tour some of Michigan’s processing facilities and dry beans fields on September 10th.  While in Michigan the group will home base in Frankenmuth.  The event will conclude with an Industry dinner at the SVREC on September 10th.  
Election / Assignments for FY 2013-14

· A motion was made by Ackerman with support from Krick to nominate Clint Stoutenburg for the office of Chair.  With no other nominations on the floor, nominations were closed and a unanimous ballot was cast.  Motion passed.
· A motion was made by Krick with support from Densmore to nominate Ross Voelker for the office of Vice-Chair.  With no other nominations on the floor, nominations were closed and a unanimous ballot was cast.  Motion passed.
· A motion was made by French with support from Densmore to nominate John Krick for the office of Treasurer.  With no other nominations on the floor, nominations were closed and a unanimous ballot was cast.  Motion passed.
· A motion was by Densmore with support from French to include PNC Bank, FirstBank and Signature Bank as our depositories of record.  Motion passed.
· A motion was made by Krick with support from Densmore to continue our existing assignments to PRAB, SVREC Board, and to add Indemnity Fund Board Member Greg Ackerman to the list of committees.  Motion passed.   
· A motion was made by French with support from Ackerman to accept and post the FY 2013-14 meeting dates, times and locations including the clause for change found of page 18 of today’s board packet.    Motion passed.
· A motion was made by Stoutenburg with support from Krick to set the per diem rate for FY 2013 – 14 at $75.00 – the same as the previous several years.  Motion passed.   
In other business, Executive Director Cramer was excused from the meeting so the Commissioners could review and evaluate his performance as is customarily done in August.  Highlights noted were (1) communications and (2) enthusiasm.  A motion was made by Krick with support from Densmore to reward the ED with a $4,000 bonus payable in this FY.  Motion passed.  Cramer expressed his appreciation upon his return to the meeting.         
Meeting adjourned at 4:25 p.m. on July 8, 2013.
Respectfully, 
Joe Cramer, E.D.
1

